Environmental Close-Up:  Container Laws

In October 1972, Oregon became the first state to enact a “Bottle Bill.” This statute required a deposit of two to five cents on all beverage containers that could be reused.  It banned the sale of one-time-use beverage bottles and cans.  The purpose of the legislation was to reduce the amount of litter.  Beverage containers were estimated to make up about 62 percent of the state’s litter.  The bill succeeded in this respect: Within two years after it went into effect, beverage-container litter decreased by about 49 percent.

Those opposed to the bottle bill cited a loss of jobs that resulted from the enactment of the bill.  In two small can-manufacturing plants, 142 persons did lose their jobs, but hundreds of new employees were needed to handle the returnable bottles.  Other arguments against bottle bills focused on the “major” inconvenience to consumers who would need to return the bottles and cans to the store and on retailers’ storage problems.  Neither of these problems has proven to be serious.  Nine other states—Vermont, Maine, Connecticut, New York, Iowa, Rhode Island, Michigan, Delaware, and California—have enacted legislation requiring deposits on returnable bottles, specifically beverage containers.  Many states, such as New Jersey, Rhode Island, and California, are turning more toward mandating recycling laws.  In 1991, Maine expanded its bottle law to all nondairy beverage containers, including all noncarbonated juice containers holding a gallon or less.  Deposits are five cents, except on liquor and wine bottles, which carry a fifteen-cent deposit.  Excluded are containers for milk and other dairy products, cough syrup, baby formula, soap, and vinegar.


At the present time, the amount of energy consumed in the United States is a major concern of many people.  Can the United States afford to use the equivalent of 125,000 barrels of oil a day to allow for the convenience of throwaway containers?  Many argue that a national bottle bill is long overdue.  A national bottle bill would reduce litter, save energy and money, and create jobs.  It would also help to conserve natural resources.  A national container bill could save approximately 7 million metric tons of glass, 2 million metric tons of steel, and 0.5 million metric tons of aluminum each year.


In 1990, more than 50 legislative bills were introduced in the U.S. Congress addressing ways to reduce, revise, and recycle the nation’s growing volume of solid waste.  One of the bills would have required a minimum five-cent refundable deposit on most beverage containers nationwide.  By the middle of the 1990s, the U.S. Congress had still failed to pass a national container law.

